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Medical toxicology is an avant-garde specialty. The care
provided by medical toxicologists knows no boundary and
encompasses all aspects of the practice of medicine. Medical
toxicologists have responded to world disasters, testified be-
fore federal regulators regarding medication safety, performed
research on novel antidotes, and even alerted authorities to the
presence of serial poisoning. Yet in 2013, there is a toxicologic
health disparity in the USA. In 2002, the Institute of Medicine
released a report entitled Unequal Treatment: Confronting
Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care. This report
stated that “Evidence of racial and ethnic disparities in
healthcare is, with few exceptions, remarkably consistent
across a range of illnesses and healthcare services” [1]. The
racial and ethnic health and health-care disparity is evident in
our field.

Environmental injustice is a term that describes the dis-
proportionately heavy exposure of vulnerable populations to
toxic chemicals, contaminated water, unsafe workplaces, and
other environmental hazards [2]. The concept of environ-
mental injustice was developed in the 1980s when studies
found that waste sites in the Southeastern United States were
located in poor counties inhabited, in large part, by African-
Americans and Native Americans [2]. Similar waste site
distributions were found elsewhere in the USA [2, 3]. Waste
sites are not the only sources of environmental injustice, and
disproportionate exposure to intoxicants has consequences.
African-American children consistently are documented to
have higher rates of lead poisoning than white children
[4–6]. Air pollution has been linked to increased cancer risk
in certain African-American communities [7]. Migrant farm
workers have been exposed to work conditions leading to

pesticide toxicity in the fields and, in some cases, exposing
their families in the home [8]. These are just a few examples
of the many that illustrate the toxicologic health disparity.

Underserved populations, specifically racial and ethnic
minorities, suffer disparities in the treatment of cardiovascu-
lar diseases, HIV, cancer, and diabetes, among other medical
maladies [1, 9]. The same applies to toxicologic maladies as
well. A consistent recommendation to combat racial and
ethnic disparities in health care is to increase the proportion
of underrepresented US racial and ethnic minorities among
health professionals [1]. Within the fold of racial and ethnic
minorities, there is the concept of physicians who are under-
represented in medicine. The Association of American Med-
ical Colleges defines underrepresented in medicine as phy-
sicians whose numbers in medicine are disproportionally
lower than in the US population [10]. This group has histor-
ically included African-Americans, Native Americans, Mex-
ican Americans, and mainland Puerto Ricans; however, un-
derrepresented in medicine is not limited to these groups.
Racial and ethnic minority physicians are more likely to
serve minority and underserved populations and can help
health systems improve cultural competence and reduce
linguistic barriers [9, 11]. Racial and ethnic minority patients
report higher satisfaction when care is provided by minority
health-care professionals [9, 11]. Diversity of faculty and
staff in medical education and training has a positive impact
on the education of all students [12, 13]. Racial and ethnic
diversity among investigators would broaden the research
agenda and increase the likelihood of conducting research
within minority communities [12, 13]. When examining the
data regarding diversity in medicine, there is no specific
mention of the practice of medical toxicology. While these
data apply to our specialty, it is conceivable that the young
age of our specialty has precluded specific research by med-
ical toxicologists in this direction.

The 2010US Census Bureau data show that 13% of the US
population was identified as African-American or Black and
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16 % were Hispanic [14]. A 2010 report from the AAMC
shows that 5 % of emergency physicians, the specialty in
which most medical toxicologists are trained primarily, are
African-American and 5.3 % are Hispanic [15]. There are no
racial and ethnic data available for medical toxicology as a
specialty or within our specialty society, the American College
of Medical Toxicology.

The strides medical toxicology has made in a short span of
time—ACGME recognition for fellowship programs and
board certification within the American Board of Medical
Specialties, an active and engaged professional society—
show that our field is comprised of energetic and innovative
physicians. Within our field, however, increased attention
should be given to the concepts of diversity in medicine and
toxicologic health disparities and efforts should be made to
address their consequences. We should actively recruit phy-
sicians of diverse backgrounds into our specialty. We should
invite to our meetings and form collaborations with physi-
cians and researchers of various specialties who are working
to address issues related to environmental injustice and
health disparities. As we are the leaders in all other aspects
of medical toxicology, we should become leaders addressing
the toxicologic health disparity in all of its facets.
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